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Council Minutes

Date:  Wednesday 23 January 2019	Time:  4:30 PM	Place:  Council Chamber
	Present: 
	Executive Mayor Kate Allsop, Councillor Barry Answer, Councillor Katrina Atherton, Councillor Mick Barton, Councillor Nick J. Bennett, Councillor Joyce Bosnjak, Councillor Kevin Brown, Councillor Andrew Burgin, Councillor Terry Clay, Councillor John Coxhead, Councillor Bill Drewett, Councillor Amanda Fisher, Councillor Stephen N. Garner, Councillor Stephen Harvey, Councillor Sally Higgins, Councillor Vaughan Hopewell, Councillor Brian Lohan, Councillor Ann Norman, Councillor Stuart Richardson, Councillor Stewart Rickersey, Councillor Dave Saunders, Councillor Ian Sheppard, Councillor Andy Sissons, Councillor John Smart, Councillor David M Smith, Councillor Roger Sutcliffe, Councillor Andrew Tristram, Councillor Sidney Walker, Councillor Stuart Wallace, Councillor Sonya Ward, Councillor Andy Wetton, Councillor Lesley Wright, Councillor Martin Wright

	In Attendance: 
	Press, Members of Public, Council Officers;Mariam Amos, Sarah Troman ,Mike Robinson, Mick Andrews, Martyn Saxton, Eve Allsop, Mark Pemberton, Hayley Barsby, Jacqueline Collins, Sarah Hall (part),Caroline Kirk, Helen Sisson, David Evans, Chris Wharton 




	
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

	
	Councillors Adey, Kerr and McCallum


	19/01
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	
	All Members declared a non-discloseable pecuniary interest in the item relating to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account Revenue Budget and that the Monitoring Officer had advised that a dispensation had been granted to enable Members to participate in the debate and vote on the matter


	19/02
	MINUTES

	
	It was proposed by Councillor M. Wright and seconded by Councillor Tristram that the minutes of the meeting of Council held on 20 November 2018 be confirmed as a correct record.
On the minutes being put to the vote the Chairman announced that the minutes had been approved as a correct record.


	19/03
	RECEIPT OF CORRESPONDENCE LAID BEFORE THE COUNCIL BY THE CHAIRMAN OF THE COUNCIL, EXECUTIVE MAYOR, MEMBERS OF THE EXECUTIVE OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

	
	No correspondence was reported to Council. 


	19/04
	ADVANCE QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

	
	There were no advance questions from members of the public


	19/05
	ADVANCE QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

	
	Question from Councillor Brown to the Executive Mayor
In the Chad dated 9th January Mansfield MP Ben Bradley, states that he was influential in getting the Government to make £675m available to local authorities to rejuvenate our high streets.  He went on to say that he had presented a number of ideas to the Council about the town centre. Can the Mayor please tell us what those ideas are please?
Response from the Executive Mayor
I cannot vouch for how much influence our MP has within the Conservative Party since he signed a vote of no confidence in the Prime Minister last year, I can confirm he has suggested for MDC to fund free car parking for 2 hours in the town centre.  
If we were to do that people who live outside the District, in Newark Ravenshead Chesterfield indeed anywhere other than Mansfield, would have their parking paid by Mansfield residents the Council would lose the income. As the largest town in Nottinghamshire with stores such as Debenhams, Beals, Primark to name just three we are a big draw for visitors.
This lost income would have to be found from somewhere, possibly by increase of Council Tax. 
Car Parks have to be maintained, we don’t own all the car parks we run, so there is a lease to be maintained, business rates so there is a cost to running them.
We have put a lot of thought about how we attract people into the town centre, we provide free car parking in a measured and affordable way by giving 30 minutes on all our surface car parks which encourage people to pop into town frequently therefore supporting the town centre.  
We also have buy 2 hours and get the 3rd hour free in our multi-storey car parks which encourage people to stay in town for longer; this again supports the town centre encouraging dwell time and supporting making Mansfield a destination. We have had this offer for almost four years.
Mr Bradley sent me the results of a survey he undertook in the town centre which was rather limited in scope and with rather leading questions like, “Should Mansfield provide two hours free parking?” -  but he doesn’t say how the Council could fund it, and remember  it is this Conservative Government who have brought us austerity, which has seen MDC’s grant reduce since 2010 and by 2020 we will have suffered  a 95% reduction in our grant. 
He then asks “Should Mansfield District Council provide start up grants for new town centre shops?”  The Council already offer such grants to shops in the town centre and have done for some years. Therefore, in my opinion his survey questions have little value.
He has sent me a copy of a letter sent by James Brokenshire MP to ALL MP’S saying the Minister will publish a call for proposals for the first stage of the Future High Street Fund.  
But Mr Bradley has not suggested anything as a possible project that the Council could work up to meet the stringent criteria to get the funding; but he did copy a link to the Future High Streets Fund prospectus.
The Council will be engaging with stakeholders in support of our bid for the Future High Street Fund and I look forward to hearing the views of all residents and Mansfield businesses, any ideas that fit the criteria will be considered and I would welcome Mr Bradley’s ideas.
There was no supplementary question
Question from Councillor Walker to the Executive Mayor
In September most homes in the district received a printed news letter from you. It has been suggested by some of my residents and others that it was a political statement.  How do you respond to this allegation?
Response from the Executive Mayor
Thank you for your question Cllr Walker.
As with all of the information that is published by the Council including my newsletter, officers check the content thoroughly to ensure that it represents the Council’s position and is not party political in nature.  
The position is the same regardless of which Member of the Council is involved.  I trust this clarifies the position.
Supplementary question from Councillor Walker to the Executive Mayor
Why don’t you just sent it electronically?
Response from the Executive Mayor
Thank you Cllr Walker, before GDPR we had built up a large data base of residents who had signed up for my electronic monthly e-news. This are sent out on a monthly basis.
Following changes in the law it was decided that the safest way to not break the GDPR rules was for everyone to have to sign up from the Council website for the e-news from the Council.
 
However we have not achieved the same numbers as before and it is important to keep residents informed about the Council is doing. 
There are no references to the Independent Forum in any of my communications as it is about what we as a Council as a whole are delivering and asking people to sign up for e-news to keep them informed. 
Question from Councillor Walker to Portfolio Holder for the Environment and Wellbeing
When did the Council first contact the Berry Hill Trust regarding exploring Corporate Trusteeship?
Response from the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Wellbeing
The Mayor and I wrote to the Trustee’s on the 26th September 2016 to suggest that discussions for the council to become corporate trustees to ensure the future of the park.
There was no supplementary question
Question from Councillor Brown to the Portfolio Holder for Finance
How much revenue does the Council get from its investments outside the District?
Response from the Portfolio Holder for Finance 
I can inform you that this year (2018/19 year) we have received £2.6m. In a full year with the total investments that we’ve got we would expect to get £3.487m. 
Supplementary Question from Councillor Brown 
Why is the council doing this? 
Response from the Portfolio Holder for Finance
Well five years ago in the Medium Term Financial Strategy, it was identified that there would be shortfall in the region of £4m for the 2019/20 budget year. We had to find a sustainable way of plugging the gap. A decision was made that investment in property would be a good means of support in the general fund budget by way of a rental income to be guaranteed. Our current investments have almost reached that target – that will be in a full year – and we still have the opportunity to invest more money which could increase our income further. 
Question from Councillor Fisher to the Executive Mayor 
How much has the ice rink ended up costing the council after takings and sponsorship (please provide a breakdown of figures) and does the mayor consider it good value for money?
Response from the Executive Mayor
The Ice Rink had a net cost to the Council to provide it of £89,182, with the breakdown of figures as follows:
Total cost One hundred and thirty seven thousand and sixty two pounds
Ticket sales Twenty five thousand five hundred and twenty seven pounds
Skate aid & Locker rental Two thousand three hundred and ninety nine pounds 
Sponsorship Nineteen thousand nine hundred and fifty four pounds 
The Ice Rink is being fully evaluated to assess its impact and benefit to the town centre and trading on the run up to and during the Christmas period. This report can be made available once complete, including feedback from the public. Interim assessments indicate that there was a 4% increase in car park income for the period or £8,000 on the same period last year and an additional 3% footfall or 7000 visitors to the town centre. So if you take the additional car park income of the net figure it becomes £81,182
With regard to value for money, if attracting more people into the town centre is the goal, supporting local businesses then I think we achieved that. All the initiatives we run have to grow before they reach their full potential.
Supplementary question from Councillor Fisher
You say that we’ve had £19,000 in sponsorship so I take it that includes the light switch on, the tree, so you’ve had £19,000 sponsorship for the rink itself not including anything else to do with Christmas event? 
Response from the Executive Mayor
This refers purely to the ice rink, it doesn’t cover the Christmas lights switch on, it doesn’t cover the Christmas cabins, it is purely looking at the ice rink.
Question from Councillor Ward to the Executive Mayor
 
When the Council engages contractors or pays money for a company to deliver a service, how much do we information do we ask for about how that company treats their employees?
Response from the Executive Mayor
The council asks a series of questions relating to equal opportunities and diversity, health and safety, and payment of the living wage.
For equal opportunities and diversity we ask for details about policies that are currently in place and about any cases of unlawful discrimination in the last three years.
For health and safety we again request details of current policies and also for details about qualified personnel and training in this area.
We require contractors to confirm that they will pay their workforce the Living Wage as determined by the hourly rate set by the Living Wage Foundation for any work undertaken on behalf of the council.
The council also requests information regarding modern slavery, data protection, women in the workforce and blacklisting in the construction industry.
Supplementary Question from Councillor Ward
Is the Mayor aware and does the mayor agree that the temporary staff employed by the ice rink are actually on a self-employed basis even though they were local teenagers looking for a Christmas job and that the actual original advert was minimum wage and not living wage – is the mayor aware of that and what’s her position on it? 
Response from the Executive Mayor
I’m going to refer to officers and come back to you in writing within seven days when the full investigation has taken place. 
Question from Councillor Ward to the Portfolio Holder for Housing
 
I’m delighted that we’ve finally had a programme to replace a number of old and defective roofs in my ward, however many of my residents are still eagerly awaiting a replacement front door programme and I know that in other wards, residents have long been awaiting programmes to replace, for example, ageing soffits and fascias. Can you provide an update on when this may happen?
Response from the Portfolio Holder for Housing
I , like you, would love to be in a position to invest more into our housing stock but we have to ensure that we work within our available financial resources and therefore have to ensure that we prioritise this investment. As you know MDC invested a great deal of money in achieving the government’s decent homes standard. This investment was £53m even though we successfully achieved this standard; we have continued to invest in our housing stock investing a further £25m since 2012. In order to prepare and undertake further planned investment work, the council produced a 30 year business plan which they have detailed of preparing requirements and investment aspirations for housing stock. Unfortunately very early, this adaption to the 30 year plan, the council was forced with a government imposed annual rent reduction of 1% for three years. This might not seem a lot but the actual implications for the council have resulted in an anticipated rental income of £27m reduced to £24m per annum. When you consider this over the period of the business plan, this is a significant loss of income for the council and lost investment opportunities are now housing stock. 
Alongside this we do still invest a great deal in our stock, I know the period from 2017 to 2020, the investment is expected to be £9.5m from our capital budgets and £22.3m from our revenue budgets for repairs and maintenance, amounting to an overall investment of £31.8m over this period. 
We continue to prioritise upgrades of bathrooms, kitchens, soffits, fascia's, and composite doors replacements and the renewal of the district heating to individual gas boilers for fuel efficiency and fuel costs for tenants, new roofs and fire risks assessment programme. The programme we have is wide ranging and we will continue to prioritise replacements work based on components, conditions and repair requirements - a survey has been taken to assist us with this prioritisation. 
Supplementary question from Councillor Ward
I’d like to thank Councillor Answer for that comprehensive answer, I recognise exactly what he is saying that the government has put policies in place which has made it extremely constrained for councils to be able to replace doors, roofs, windows, all those things but I have promised my residents that I would ask – when will they be getting new doors in Pleasley Hill and Bull Farm? 
Response from the Portfolio Holder for Housing
We do have an on-going programme all of the time in which we basically look at which are the worst are positioned, which are the worst conditions and we prioritise that. I expect the other programmes to be on-going all of the time and I can’t give you an exact date when it’s going to happen because obviously it’s planned all over the district. I can assure you as soon as possible that those houses that are requesting will be dealt with.     


	19/06
	EXTRACT MINUTE FROM CABINET - LONG TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 2019/20 - 2028/29 

	
	It was proposed by Councillor Sutcliffe and seconded by the Executive Mayor that the recommendation from Cabinet regarding the Council’s Long Term Financial Strategy for the period 2019/20 to 2028/29 be approved.
Council was advised that the proposed strategy brought together all of the significant issues that would be affecting the authority over the duration of the strategy and would inform the development of policies, strategies and plans which would support the Council achieve a sustainable financial position.
The proposed strategy had also been supported by Overview and Scrutiny Committee (Corporate) which had considered the strategy in line with the Council’s Constitution for developing the budget and policy framework. 
On the motion being put to the vote, the Chairman announced that the motion had been carried by 30 votes in favour with one vote against and no abstentions. 
RESOLVED – That the Long Term Financial Strategy for the period 2019/20 to 2028/29 be approved.

	19/07
	EXTRACT MINUTE FROM CABINET - ANNUAL REVIEW OF FEES AND CHARGES 2019/20

	
	It was proposed by Councillor Sutcliffe and seconded by the Executive Mayor that the recommendation from Cabinet regarding Fees and Charges for 2019/20 be approved.
Members were informed that the proposed fees and charges had been used to calculate the proposed General Fund and Housing Revenue Account budgets and that any changes would require changes to these budgets.
The draft schedule had been considered by Overview and Scrutiny Committee (Corporate) and the Committee’s conclusion on the draft schedule together with the Portfolio Holders response were submitted for information. The proposed schedule of charges had been amended to include some of the Committee’s recommendations.
One member spoke of their disappointment that the Committee’s proposal to increase the booking fee at the Palace Theatre and not to increase market stall rents had not been recommended. In response the Executive Mayor stated that to further increase the Palace Theatre booking fee would jeopardise the sales at the theatre which was operating at a loss.
On the motion being put to the vote, the Chairman announced that the motion had been carried by 31 votes in favour with one vote against and no abstentions.
RESOLVED - That the proposed fees and charges as contained in Appendices1, 2, 3 and 4 be approved for the 2019/20 financial year.

	19/08
	DELEGATED DECISION BY THE PORTFOLIO HOLDER FOR FINANCE - FLEXIBLE USE OF CAPITAL RECEIPTS STRATEGY 2019/20

	
	It was proposed by the Portfolio Holder for Finance and seconded by the Executive Mayor that the recommendation from the delegated decision on 5 November 2018 relating to the Flexible Use of Capital Receipts Strategy 2019/20 be approved. In proposing the motion, Members were informed that the Department for Communities and Local Government released draft Guidance on the Flexible Use of Capital Receipts in December 2015 following the announcement by the Chancellor during the Spending Review 2015 that government would allow Local Authorities to spend up to 100% of their fixed asset receipts on the revenue costs of reform projects. It was reported that the government set key criteria to use when deciding whether expenditure can be funded by the capital receipts flexibility is that it is forecasted to generate on-going savings. It was added that the Council will use capital receipts flexibility to deliver the Council’s Transformation Strategy where this presents itself as the best option; each case will be considered and assessed on its own merit.
Several Members made comments disagreeing with the proposed decision, expressing concern that accepting the proposal may potentially encourage the ‘stripping down’ of Council assets in order to fund other areas of Council business activity in particular staff redundancies. In response to the comments and summarising the proposal, the Portfolio Holder for Finance explained to Members that it is an opportunity for the Council to transform its business model for the 21st century and by adopting the Strategy, the Council will become a fit for purpose and totally self-sufficient organisation.
On the motion being put to the vote the Chairman announced that the motion had been carried by 18 votes in favour, with 15 votes against and 0 abstentions.

RESOLVED - That the Flexible Use of Capital Receipts Strategy for 2019/2020 is approved.

	19/09
	EXTRACT MINUTE OF CABINET - GENERAL FUND REVENUE ACCOUNT AND HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT REVENUE BUDGET 2019/20 and 2021/22

	
	It was proposed by Councillor Sutcliffe and seconded by the Executive Mayor that the recommendation from Cabinet regarding the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account Revenue budget for 2019/20 to 2021/22 be approved.
Members were reminded of the significant reduction in Government funding to the Council since 2010 and that by 2020/21 there would be no revenue funding for the authority. At this time the effects to the Council of the Government’s Fair Funding review were unknown although it was anticipated that resources would be re-allocated to those authorities providing Child and Adult Social Care. The Council from 2021/22 would also be able to retain 75% of business rates collected.
Members were also reminded of the significant amount of income which the Council received annually from property investments, which had been used to offset the reduction of Government funding. Significant savings and efficiencies and the use of reserves were also proposed.
A balanced budget for 2019/20 was proposed for the Council which enabled the Council to meet its corporate priorities which also included no increase in the Council’s element of Council Tax. However, there were budget deficits thereafter which would require further savings to balance the budgets.
In addition, proposed revenue budgets for the financial years 2020/21 to 2021/22 were submitted for approval in principle, which would be subject to annual review. 
As an amendment it was proposed by Councillor Fisher and seconded by Councillor Bosnjak that
“That the Mansfield District Council 2019/20 Band D Council tax be approved at £189.71 being a 2.7% increase on 2108/19 and that the resulting additional 2019/20 income be held within General Fund balances to help reduce the impact of Government cuts on the people within the community.”
In proposing the amendment Councillor Fisher stated that the Council had lost over £1m by not raising Council Tax in the past which had been supported by all Groups on Overview and Scrutiny Committee (Corporate), which would have resulted in higher reserves. The additional funds which would be raised by an increase could be spent on tackling community needs and issues.
Several members spoke in favour of the amendment in that there were community issues and problems that needed addressing within parts of the district which required additional resources and that the proposed increase was a pragmatic solution to these problems. In addition, the proposed increase would not affect the most vulnerable in the district and that for the majority of properties in the district the raise would be £3.32 a year which it was considered was a minimal increase in order to fund services and being to increase reserves. Members also stated that reserves could only be spent once and that due to further cuts in Government grants there was a need to replace these funds.
On the amendment being put to the vote the following votes in favour and against the motion were recorded – 
For – Councillors Atherton, Bosnjak, Burgin, Clay, Coxhead, Fisher, Higgins. Lohan, Norman, Richardson, Smart, Ward, Wetton and L. Wright
Against – Executive Mayor, Answer, Barton, Bennett, Brown, Drewett, Garner, Harvey, Hopewell, Rickersey, Saunders, Sheppard, Sissons, Smith, Sutcliffe, Tristram, Wallace, Walker and M. Wright
The Chairman announced that the amendment had been lost by 14 votes in favour with 19 votes against. 
Several members speaking against the proposed budget referred to the loss incurred by the Council as a result of the Christmas ice rink in Mansfield town centre and the General Fund reserves used to fund it. Further members also spoke of the future budget challenges in future years as a result of further cuts in Government funding and of the impact that this would have on communities. Concern was also raised regarding the proposed reductions in the Establishment.
In concluding the debate the Executive Mayor stated that a balanced and sustainable budget was proposed and also referred to the income generated from the acquisition of assets which were also increasing in value. The Council also needed to continue to transform in order to meet the difficult and challenging financial outlook ahead.
On the motion being put to the vote the following votes in favour and against the motion were recorded – 
For – Executive Mayor, Answer, Barton, Bennett, Brown, Drewett, Garner, Hopewell, Rickersey, Saunders, Sheppard, Sissons, Smith, Sutcliffe, Tristram, Wallace, Walker and M. Wright
Against – Councillors Atherton, Bosnjak, Burgin, Clay, Coxhead, Fisher, Harvey, Higgins. Lohan, Norman, Richardson, Smart, Ward, Wetton and L. Wright
The Chairman announced that the motion had been carried by 18 votes in favour with 15 votes against.
RESOLVED - 
(i)  That the General Fund revenue budget for 2019/2020 financial year be approved as set out in Table 11.
(ii)  That the General Fund revenue budget for 2020/2021 to 2021/2022 financial year be approved in principle, subject to an annual review, as set out in Table 11.
(iii)  That The Mansfield District Council 2019/2020 Band D Council Tax be approved at £184.72, being a nil increase on 2018/2019.
(iv)  That the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) revenue budget for 2019/2020 financial year be approved as set out in Table 12.
(v)  That the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) revenue budget for 2020/2021 to 2021/2022 financial year be approved in principle, subject to an annual review, as set out in Table 12.
(vi)  That a contribution of £500,000 be put into the Transformation Reserve as outlined in Section 3.9.
(vii)  That a Redundancy Reserve be set up within Earmarked Reserves and a contribution be made from the budget of £1.627million, as outlined in Section 3.9.

	19/10
	EXTRACT MINUTE OF CABINET - CONSOLIDATED CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2019/2020 -2022/23

	
	It was proposed by Councillor Sutcliffe and seconded by the Executive Mayor that the recommendation from Cabinet concerning the Consolidated Capital Programme be approved.
 
In proposing the motion, members were advised that the proposed programme sought to support the General Fund through the provision of an income source through the acquisition of property and the provision of decent housing stock through the Housing Revenue Account.
On the motion being put to the vote, the Chairman announced that the motion had been carried by 32 votes in favour, with no votes against and one abstention.
RESOLVED - 
(i)  That the General Fund Capital Programme for 2019/2020 to 2022/2023 and the proposed means of funding the expenditure be approved as per Table 3.
(ii) That the Housing Revenue Account Capital Programme for 2019/2020 to 2022/2023 and the proposed means of funding the expenditure be approved as per Table 6.

	19/11
	DELEGATED DECISION BY THE PORTFOLIO HOLDER FOR FINANCE - COUNCIL TAX REDUCTION SCHEME

	
	It was proposed by the Portfolio Holder for Finance and seconded by the Executive Mayor that the recommendations from the delegated decision held on 14 January 2018 relating to the authority's Council Tax Reduction Scheme (CTRS)  Policy 2019/20 and the establishment of a Hardship Fund for 2019/20 be approved.
The Portfolio Holder advised Council that the authority has operated and financed a hardship scheme designed to assist CTRS recipients who have financial difficulties by giving short term additional help with Council Tax liability. It is proposed to continue the fund with a value of £10,000 for 2019/20.
On the motion being put to the vote it was announced that it had been carried unanimously.
Following the vote, the Portfolio Holder took time to thank the Financial Services team for all their hard work in preparing a balanced budget. He also commended Mick Andrews (Section 151 Officer) who will soon be retiring, for all of his hard work and dedication to the Council over many years.
RESOLVED - 
(i) That the Policy Document detailed as Appendix 1 in this report, titled Mansfield District Council Tax Reduction Scheme Policy 2019/20, be the Council's approved Council Tax Reduction Scheme for the financial year 2019/20
(ii) That a Hardship Fund of £10,000 be established for 2019/20.


	19/12
	EXTRACT MINUTE OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE - MERGER OF THE FUNCTIONS OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

	
	It was proposed by the Councillor Hopewell and seconded by Councillor Tristram that the recommendations from the Standards Committee held on 12 December 2018 relating to the merger of the Audit and Standards Committees be approved.
It was reported that the Standards Committee considered a proposal to merge the Audit Committee and Standards Committee into form a new Governance and Ethics Committee. Members were informed that the Audit Committee had also recently considered the proposal and had supported the merger, which if approved by Council would be effective from the Council's Annual Meeting in May 2019.
It was added that the proposed merging of the Committees reflected a national trend and had been adopted locally by neighbouring authorities and it was suggested that the merger would provide the Council with a more streamlined and focussed governance structure.
On the motion being put to the vote it was announced that it had been carried unanimously.
RESOLVED - 
(i)  The responsibilities of the Audit Committee and of the Standards Committee are merged from next year’s Annual Council meeting to become the Governance and Ethics Committee with the terms of reference set out at Appendix 1of the report.
(ii)  That the Governance and Ethics Committee comprises of nine Elected Members plus two non-elected members.
(iii)  That receiving and reviewing the annual report from the Local Government Ombudsman should be added to the terms of reference.


	19/13
	EXTRACT MINUTE OF THE POLLING PLACES REVIEW COMMITTEE

	
	It was proposed by the Councillor Smart and seconded by Councillor Norman that the recommendations from the Polling Place Review Committee held on 10 January 2019 relating to the polling arrangements for Polling District B of the Netherfield Ward be approved.
It was reported that the existing polling place for the aforementioned polling district (Tenants Meeting Room, Melville Court) would no longer be available in future as the building would not be fit for purpose as a polling station in May 2019. It was added that an investigation had been carried out into a potential replacement building and the Methodist Church, Eastlands Lane, Meden Vale had been identified and inspected and was deemed to be suitable in terms of facilities, access and size to serve as a replacement building for the Melville Court Tenants’ Meeting Room. Members were informed that the Meden Vale ward Member stated that she was happy with the proposal and another Member also stated that the proposed venue was suitable in terms of accessibility for those with limited mobility.
On the motion being put to the vote it was announced that it had been carried unanimously.

RESOLVED – 
That the Methodist Church, Eastlands Lane, Meden Vale be the designated polling place for polling district B of the Netherfield ward.


	19/14
	EXTRACT MINUTE OF THE PERSONNEL COMMITTEE INTERVIEW PANEL

	
	It was proposed by the Executive Mayor and seconded by the Portfolio Holder for Finance that the recommendation from the Personnel Committee Interview Panel held on 11 January 2019 relating to appointing Dawn Edwards to the post of Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer be approved.
It was reported that the Panel interviewed Dawn Edwards for the post of Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer.
On the motion being put to the vote it was announced that it had been carried unanimously.

RESOLVED - 
That Dawn Edwards be appointed to the post of Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer, subject to the receipt of satisfactory references.


	19/15
	APPOINTMENT OF INTERIM SECTION 151 OFFICER 

	
	The Chief Executive Officer presented a report proposing changes to the current arrangements in respect of the Council’s Section 151 Officer, pending the appointment of a permanent Section 151 Officer, which is subject to a separate report. Members were informed that an Appointment Panel for the permanent post was held on 7 January 2019, however, this recommendation is to appoint an interim to provide cover during the notice period of the successful applicant. It was added that the interim appointment will take effect from 7 February 2019.
It was proposed by the Executive Mayor and seconded by the Portfolio Holder for Finance that the recommendation relating to appointing Eve Allsop to the post of Interim Section 151 Officer be approved.
On the motion being put to the vote it was announced that it had been carried unanimously.
RESOLVED – 
That Mrs Eve Allsop be appointed to the role of Section 151 Officer on an interim basis until the successful applicant commences in post.


	19/16
	VACATION OF OFFICE OF AN ELECTED MEMBER

	
	The Chief Executive Officer presented a report informing Council of the recent vacation of office by Councillor Jelley.
Several Members took the opportunity to thank Councillor Jelley for his long service representing Grange Farm Ward as ward councillor and wished him all the best for the future.
RESOLVED – 
That the report be noted and that the Council writes to Councillor Jelley to thank him for his loyal service.

	19/17
	MOTIONS

	
	The Chief Executive Officer advised that there were no motions.
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